
 

 

Communications Committee 8 November 2011 
 
Transfer of regulatory functions from the General Social Care Council  
 
Executive summary and recommendations 
 
Introduction 
 
This paper provides an update to the Communications Committee on 
communications activities in relation to the transfer of regulatory functions from the 
General Social Care Council (GSCC). It covers communications work undertaken 
since the last Communications Committee in June 2011.  
 
Decision 
 
The Committee is invited to discuss the attached documents. 
 
Background information 
 
See introduction to paper. 
 
Resource implications 
 
All communications activities associated with this project will be accommodated 
through the project plan budget. 
 
Financial implications 
 
See above. 
 
Appendices 
 

• Appendix 1: Selection of social work media coverage  

• Appendix 2: Media statements 

• Appendix 3: Briefing on the Health and Social Care Bill  

• Appendix 4: Examples of social work parliamentary activity 
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Transfer of regulatory functions from the General Social Care 
Council  
 
Introduction 
 
This paper provides an update to the Communications Committee on 
communications activities undertaken since the last meeting in June 2011.  
 
Background information 
  
In October 2011, the Department of Health issued a news release about the 
closure of a number of arms-length bodies. This document stated that the General 
Social Care Council will close on 31 July 2012. We anticipate opening the Register 
to social workers in England on 1 August 2012, subject to the passage of 
legislation. 
 
Communications activities to date 
 
Set out below are some of the activities which we have undertaken since the last 
Communications Committee on 22 June 2011.  
 
Liaison with the GSCC 
 
The Communications team have regular contact with their equivalents at the 
General Social Care Council.  We liaise with the GSCC on media queries, share 
media releases and updates to position statements, and have met to discuss our 
approach to communicating the registration fee.   
 
Media 
 
Social work media activity is monitored on a daily basis.1 Themes in the media 
from June to October 2011 have been the standards of proficiency for social 
workers in England, language proficiency, social care support workers, the 
passage of legislation and registration fees.  
 
Activities since June have included: 
 

• regular contact with reporters from Community Care;  
• updates to the position statement on voluntary registers; 
• issued a joint statement on the standards of proficiency for social workers in 

England and the professional capabilities framework;2 

                                            
1
 See Appendix 1 – Selection of media coverage 

2
 See Appendix 2 – Media statements 
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• written a line to take on the difference in registration fees between the two 
organisations for the frequently asked questions section of the website and 
briefings notes;3 

• uploaded news items to the HPC website and issued a media release 
announcing the SOPs and SETs consultations; 

• secured two interviews for the Chair in Community Care magazine and the 
British Association of Social Work’s professional journal to promote the 
consultations;  

• issued follow-up piece on the standards of proficiency consultation which 
has been picked up by Community Care and uploaded to the GSCC’s 
website;4 and   

• included information in the GSCC’s social work connections e-bulletin and 
HPC’s social media channels announcing partner recruitment and the 
consultations.  

 
Parliamentarians 
 
The Health and Social Care Bill had its third and final reading in the House of 
Commons in September 2011 and concluded its second reading in the House of 
Lords in October 2011. Activities relating to parliamentarians have included: 
 

• meetings with Lord Hunt, Shadow Deputy Leader of the House of Lords, 
and Baroness Northover, Government Spokesperson for Health; 

• written briefing distributed to approximately 150 peers with an interest in 
regulation and social care;5 

• liaison with the Department of Health on written questions in the Lords;6 
• published information on ePolitix; and 
• provided detailed briefings to Baroness Northover and the Department of 

Health on education and training standards, fees, fitness to practise 
process, governance, social work community and students.  
 

Stakeholders 
 
We have identified relevant communication contacts in a range of stakeholder 
organisations and have begun a programme of meetings. Since June 2011 we 
have met with: 
 

• After Adoption; 
• Association of Directors of Children’s Services; 
• Association of Directors of Adult Social Services; 
• Care Councils (via webinar);  
• Family Action;  
• NSPCC (follow-up meetings to be held); and 
• Recruitment and Employment Confederation (planning to attend a follow-up 

meeting with the nursing and social care sector agencies). 
 
 

                                            
3
 See Appendix 2 – Media statements 

4
 See Appendix 2 – Media statements 

5
 See Appendix 3 – Briefing on the Health and Social Care Bill 

6
 See Appendix 4 – Examples of social work parliamentary activity 
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Events 
 
Activities since the last Communications Committee have included: 
 

• a presentation to the National Social Care Communications Network in 
September; and 

• a joint GSCC/HPC stand at the National Children and Adult Services 
(NCAS) conference in October 2011. 

 
In November 2011 we will attend the Community Care Children and Families Live 
conference and the Compass Jobs Fair to hold joints workshop and stands with the 
GSCC.  
 
Web  
 
We have published updated frequently asked questions (FAQs) on the website. 
 
Publishing 
 
Since June 2011 we have published the following articles in HPC InFocus:  
 

• Issue 36 (August) included an article announcing the launch of the 
consultations; and  

• Issue 37 (October) included an article on the consultations and an 
advertisement for the recruitment of social work partners.  

 
HPC employees 
 
Since June 2011 we have: 
 

• published one article in HPC Update on the launch of the consultations; 
• briefed employees on the progress of the legislation in the September all 

employee meeting; 
• published information in Issues Brief and the media coverage report;  
• briefed the employee consultation group; and 
• published news items on the intranet on the consultations and the health 

and social care briefing to peers. 
 
We are also starting work with the Registrations Department to develop and deliver 
briefings to the team on the communications approach to registration fees.  
 
Next steps 
 
Over the coming months our focus will be on the communications approach to 
registration fees and student registration. Other areas of priority will be the 
passage of legislation, meetings with communications contacts within relevant 
stakeholder organisations and updates to the dedicated social worker webpages.  



 

 

Appendix 1 - Selection of social work media coverage 
 
 
July 2011 
 

• 13 July 2011 Community Care  
Health Professions Council social work expertise in doubt 
Not enough is being done to reassure social workers in England that the 
Health Professions Council will be an effective regulator, a senior academic 
has said. 
 

• 19 July 2011 Community care online  
Social workers asked for views on HPC standards 
The HPC has launched a four month consultation on the newly-developed 
standards of proficiency for social workers in England. 
 

• 19 July 2011 Community care  
Social worker registration fee still unknown, HPC admits 
Social workers in England face continuing uncertainty over how much they 
will be expected to pay to register next year, the Health Professions Council 
has admitted. 
 

• 25 July 2011 Community care  
Social worker regulator switch 'on track' despite Bill delay 
Planned changes to the regulation of social workers in England are 'on 
track' despite the three-month pause in the Health and Social Care Bill, 
according to the transfer oversight group. 
 

• 18 July 2011 ePolitix.com (copy picked up from press release) 
The Health Professions Council has launched a four-month consultation on 
the newly-developed standards of proficiency for social workers in England.  
 
 

• 18 July 2011 Dods monitoring (copy picked up from press release) 
The Health Professions Council has launched a four-month consultation on 
the newly-developed standards of proficiency for social workers in England.  

 
August 2011 
 

• 4 August 2011 Community Care 
Regulation switch on course despite delayed Bill 
Planned changes to the regulation of social workers in England are “on 
track” despite the three-month pause in the Health and Social Care Bill, 
according to the transfer oversight group. 
 



 

 

• 4 August 2011 Community Care 
Blog: State of flux 
Harry Clayton, the man charged with overseeing the abolition of the General 
Social Care Council, has told Community Care that social work needs a 
strong regulator and a strong college to provide balance. 
 

• 18 August 2011 Community Care 
Carespace: The debate www.communitycare.co.uk/carespace 
Literacy tests for social workers 
The HPC’s draft standards of proficiency state that all social workers will 
need to have a basic level of literacy in order to be fit to practise. 
 

• 23 August 2011 Community Care  
HPC standard for social workers slammed  
The standards for social workers being brought in to replace the General 
Social Care Council’s codes of practice are “weak” and “fail to hold 
employers to account”, according to a union official. 

 
 
September 2011 
 

• 1 September 2011 Nursing Older People 
How social care staff working in residential homes perceive their 
professional status 
New roles being created in the carer workforce raise issues of accountability 
and job boundaries for some, say Deidre Wild and colleagues.  
 

• 8 September 2011 Community Care 
Workforce: The write stuff 
Poor literacy among social workers can sometimes mean they do more 
harm than good. The Health Professions Council is trying to address the 
problem, Sally Gillen 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

















































 

Appendix 2 - Media statements 
 
July 2011 
 
The standards of proficiency for social workers in England and the 
professional capabilities framework 
 
This a joint statement issued by the Health Professions Council and the Social 
Work Reform Board. 
 
In July 2010 the government announced that the regulation of social workers in 
England will transfer from the General Social Care Council (GSCC) to the Health 
Professions Council (HPC). This is expected to take place in July 2012, subject to 
legislation. The HPC recognise that whilst it is preparing for this transfer, the Social 
Work Reform Board (SWRB) is taking forward its plans to reform social work in 
England. The HPC is a member of the SWRB and is supportive of its vision to 
create a safe confident future for social work.  
 
As part of its provisions for the transfer, the HPC is required by its legislation to 
develop standards of proficiency for social workers in England. Part of the SWRB’s 
work includes developing a Professional Capabilities Framework (PCF) which 
supports social workers throughout their career. As both pieces of work are being 
developed at the same time, the HPC and SWRB are keen to set out how the 
standards of proficiency and the PCF work in conjunction: 
 

• The HPC’s standards of proficiency are the threshold standards necessary 
for safe and effective practice within a profession. They set out what a social 
worker in England must know, understand and be able to do following the 
completion of their social work degree.  

• Alongside the standards of proficiency, the HPC also sets separate 
standards for conduct, performance and ethics and continuing professional 
development.  

• All of the HPC’s standards must be adhered to in order to remain on the 
Register. These standards are how a registrants' (individual on the HPC 
Register) ‘fitness to practise’ is determined.  

• By contrast, the PCF is designed to support social workers throughout each 
stage of their career, beyond the threshold standards set by the HPC. 

• The PCF acts as an overarching framework by setting out key capabilities 
expected of a social worker as they develop in their career. These include 
professionalism, values and ethics, knowledge, intervention and skills and 
professional leadership.  

 
The HPC will continue to work with the SWRB to ensure consistency and 
understanding about the standards of proficiency and the PCF wherever possible 
and to support developments in social work practice.  
 
Ends. 



October 2011  
 
HPC line on social worker fees 
  
The HPC is an independent regulator and unlike the GSCC, receives no subsidy 
from the Government. Its current annual registration fee is £76, one of the lowest 
fees across all of the UK health and social care regulators. The annual fee has 
remained the same for over three years and the Council recently announced there 
would be no increase this year.  
   
The GSCC’s current annual registration fee is £30 and is subsidised by 
Government. Had the GSCC remained it would have moved towards financial and 
managerial independence. Estimates by the Department of Health at the time of 
the announcement indicated that the fee would have needed to increase from £30 
to in the region of £200.00 to achieve independence. However, the GSCC would 
have worked to reduce this and bring the cost in-line with other regulators. 
 
October 2011 
 
Standards of proficiency for social workers in England: Reflecting the 
complexity of social work practice  
 
Blog piece on the draft standards of proficiency for social workers in England by 
Michael Guthrie, Director of Policy and Standards. 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 

 

Appendix 3 - Briefing on the Health and Social Care Bill  
House of Lords, Second Reading, Tuesday 11 October 2011  
 
Introduction 
 
Part 7 Health and Social Care Bill – Regulation of health and social care 
workers  
 
Part 7 of the Bill makes various changes to the regulation of health and social care 
workers. Most prominently, it provides for the abolition of the General Social Care 
Council (GSCC) and the transfer of its regulatory functions to the Health 
Professions Council (HPC). This briefing provides further information about the 
HPC’s work as a multi-professional regulator and an update on issues around the 
transfer of the regulatory functions.  
 
Background  
 
The HPC is an independent, self-funded, UK-wide statutory regulator for 15 
professions working in the health, education and social care sector as well as in 
independent practice. The HPC currently regulates over 219,000 registrants. Its 
focus is on the protection of the public and it does this by maintaining a Register of 
professionals who meet established standards for training, professional skills, 
behaviour and health. The HPC approves and upholds standards of education and 
training whilst investigating complaints about registrants and taking appropriate 
action. 
 
Transfer of Regulatory functions  
 
The working timetable set by the Department of Health is to complete the transfer 
no later than July 2012, subject to Parliamentary approval. It is expected that the 
HPC will be renamed the Health and Care Professions Council (HCPC), to reflect 
its wider remit across health and social care. The HPC is working closely with the 
GSCC to deliver a smooth transition which ensures the protection of the public and 
provides clarity for registrants.  
 
Other professions  
 
The HPC has an established track record in working with professional and 
regulatory bodies in preparation for professions entering into regulation by the 
HPC. In 2004 the HPC assumed responsibility for the regulation of operating 
department practitioners, after working closely with the Association of Operating 
Department Practitioners. In 2009 it commenced regulation of practitioner 
psychologists, transferring voluntary Registers held by the British Psychological 
Society and Association of Educational Psychologists to the HPC Register. Most 
recently in 2010 the HPC assumed responsibility for the regulation of hearing aid 



 

 

dispensers after the abolition of the Hearing Aid Council. Establishing good 
working relationships was essential to ensuring a smooth transition in all cases.  
 
Issues 
 
Social worker involvement in HPC decision making: Every time the HPC opens 
a new part of its Register for a new profession, it recruits members of that 
profession to assist in carrying out its regulatory functions. The HPC is currently 
recruiting for 100 social work partners in advance of the transfer of the Register to 
ensure that the necessary expertise is in place. All appointments are subject to the 
passage of the Bill.   
 
The recruitment exercise to appoint a social worker to the Education and Training 
Committee will commence in time for the appointment to be taken up on transfer of 
the Register. In addition, the annual recruitment process for Council members will 
begin in February 2012 and it is anticipated that eligibility for registrant member 
vacancies will be extended to social workers with the usual caveats placed on the 
legislative passage. 
 
In addition to taking steps to recruit social work expertise, the HPC has been 
working closely with key organisations and initiatives. The HPC is a member of the 
Social Work Reform Board and it meets regularly with professional body 
representatives, unions, user groups and education experts from within the field of 
social work and will continue to do so in the future. 
 
Setting standards for the social work profession: As part of the preparations for 
the transfer, the HPC set up a Professional Liaison Group (PLG) to help to prepare 
draft standards of proficiency for social workers in England. This Group had 
representation from the key stakeholders in social work as well as the GSCC. 
Public consultation on the proposed standards is on-going and will be completed in 
November 2011.  
 
Standards of education and training: In addition to standards of proficiency, the 
HPC is also consulting on the threshold level of qualification for social work. This 
consultation is currently taking place and will be completed in November 2011. 
 
Registration costs: The registration fee for the GSCC currently stands at £30 per 
annum, with the organisation receiving significant financial support from the 
government. This fee would be significantly higher if the GSCC were to operate on 
a full-cost recovery basis as an independent regulatory body. The HPC charges an 
annual fee of £76. The HPC currently has the joint lowest registration fees of any 
UK health and care regulator. There are no plans to increase the annual fee this 
year and this amount has been frozen for the past three years. 
 
Student registration: Unlike the GSCC, the HPC does not currently hold a 
voluntary Register for students. However, the HPC provides guidance on conduct 
and ethics for students and requires all Higher Education Institutions delivering 
relevant courses to operate a fitness to practise system for students. Statutory 
powers already in place include the requirements for criminal conviction checks, 
health declarations and standards of practice placements. 
 



 

 

The HPC is currently reviewing its approach to student registration across all of the 
professions it regulates and for student social workers in England. A preliminary 
impact assessment has been undertaken and there will be consultation with 
stakeholders at the end of 2011. The outcome of the consultation will inform a final 
impact assessment. It is anticipated that final conclusions will be reached in spring 
2012. 
 
New name for the Health Professions Council: The Health and Social Care Bill 
proposes that the HPC be renamed the Health and Care Professions Council 
(HCPC) to reflect the expanded remit that is proposed. A new strap line will be 
used to clearly communicate the range of professions that will be regulated: 
‘Regulating health, psychological and social work professionals’.  
 
UK-wide registration: The registration of social workers in the UK is devolved, 
with each of the four countries having its own regulatory body. The current HPC 
professions are regulated on a UK-wide basis, however the HCPC will only 
regulate social workers in England. 
 
The HPC is experienced in working with registrants and stakeholders in the 
devolved administrations. Clause 212 of the Health and Social Care Bill places a 
duty on HPC to co-operate with other Care Councils and the HPC has already 
begun working with the social work regulators in Northern Ireland, Scotland and 
Wales. The HPC will continue to develop good communications to ensure 
consistency in decision making and to ensure public protection is provided across 
the UK. 
 
The HPC will enable social workers registered with Care Councils outside of 
England to practice in England on a temporary basis. 
 

Fitness to practise: Unlike the HPC, the GSCC cannot investigate concerns 
about a social worker’s competence, only their conduct. The GSCC recommended 
moving to a regulatory regime which gives greater powers in this area. Under the 
HPC, concerns about competence, as well as conduct, will be dealt with using a 
wider range of sanctions.  
 
For further information on this paper, please contact: 
 
Mark Potter 
Stakeholder Communications Manager 
Health Professions Council 
Tel:     020 7840 9755 
Mob:   07867 555479 
Email: mark.potter@hpc-uk.org 
 



 

 

Appendix 4 - Examples of social work parliamentary activity 
 
October 2011 
 
Lords Written Answers: Social Work Recruitment  

Question: Lord Hunt of Kings Heath: To ask Her Majesty's Government why the 
Health Professions Council is recruiting social workers to its employment before 
the Health and Social Care Bill has been enacted.  

To ask Her Majesty's Government whether Ministers have approved the decisions 
of the Health Professions Council in recruiting social workers to its employment 
before the Health and Social Care Bill has been enacted.  

To ask Her Majesty's Government what is the amount of public funds being spent 
by the Health Professions Council in anticipation of the enactment of the Health 
and Social Care Bill.  

Answer: Earl Howe: The Health Professions Council (HPC) is independent of the 
department. Ministers have therefore not been asked to approve its decisions in 
recruiting social workers to its employment before the enactment of the Health and 
Social Care Bill 2011. However, the department would expect the Health 
Professions Council to take steps to ensure that it is prepared to take on the 
function of regulating social workers.  

The Department's understanding is that the HPC is in the process of recruiting up 
to 100 partners in advance of the enactment of the Health and Social Care Bill 
2011. This is intended to ensure that it has access to the necessary expertise to 
support the transfer.  

The HPC's advertisements make it clear that any appointments made are subject 
to parliamentary approval of the proposals in the Health and Social Care Bill 2011.  

The department provided £0.24 million in the year 2010-11 to the HPC to help it to 
prepare its systems and processes ahead of the proposed transfer of functions 
from the General Social Care Council. A similar sum is expected to be allocated to 
the HPC in the year 2011-12, and a sum of £0.6 million in the first quarter of the 
year 2012-13. The department is monitoring this expenditure on a regular basis.  


